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Board of Veterans Services 
Meeting Minutes 

June 29, 2021 
 

A meeting of the Board of Veterans Services (BVS) was held electronically on Tuesday, June 
29, 2021. 
 
Members Present 

• Victor Angry 
• Carl Bedell 
• John Bell 
• Carl Bess 
• Michael Dick 
• Mario Flores 
• Buddy Fowler 
• Dan Helmer 
• James Icenhour 
• Thurraya Kent 
• Tammi Lambert 
• John Lesinski 
• Maime Locke 
• Kathleen Murphy 
• Kathy Owens 
• Bryce Reeves 
• Marcus Simon 
• Julie Waters 
• William Ashton, Chairman, Joint Leadership Council 
• Robin Beres, Veterans Service Foundation  
• Pam Seay, representing the Virginia War Memorial Foundation 
• John Maxwell, Commissioner, Virginia Department of Veterans Services 

 
Members Absent 

• Paige Cherry 
• Jenny Dye 
• Lyla Kohistany 
• Frank Reyes 
• Jack Lanier, 2nd Vice Chair, Veterans Services Foundation 

 
 
Commonwealth of Virginia Officials Present 

• Jon Ward, Assistant Secretary of Veterans and Defense Affairs 
• Tom Crabbs, Military Liaison Veterans and Defense Affairs  
• Jim Flaherty, AGO 
• Steven Combs, Virginia Department of Veterans Services (VDVS) 
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• Claudia Flores, VDVS 
• Thomas Herthel, VDVS 
• Tina Parlett-Calhoun, VDVS 
• Annie Walker, VDVS 
• Beverly VanTull, VDVS 
• Ravi Padma, VDVS 
• Quintrel Lenore,VDVS 
• Martina Murray, VDVS 

 
Materials Distributed as part of the Agenda Packet (sent via e-mail and posted on BVS 
webpage) 

• Draft Agenda 
• Draft Minutes of the April 16, 2021 meeting 
• VDVS Operations Update 
• VDVS Strategic Priorities Brief 
• Veterans in the Arts Working Group Report 
• JLC Report to BVS 
• Veterans Services Foundation Report 
• Virginia War Memorial Report 

 
Call to Order and Pledge of Allegiance 
Chairman Michael Dick called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. and welcomed all attendees to 
the meeting.   
 
Chairman Dick led the Pledge of Allegiance.  
 
Roll Call and Quorum Determination 
The roll call determined a quorum with 22 of 26 members present. 
 
Approval of Agenda (See Attachment 1) 
Chairman Dick asked for a motion to approve the agenda by.  Senator Bell made the motion, 
seconded by Senator Reeves.  The motion carried by unanimous consent. (See attachment 1) 
 
Approval of Minutes of the April 16, 2020, Meeting 
Chairman Dick asked for a motion to waive the reading of the minutes since they minutes from 
the April 16, 2021 meeting were available to all members in advance.  Delegate Kathleen 
Murphy made the motion, seconded by John Lesinski to waive the reading of the minutes.  The 
Chairman asked for any opposition to approval of minutes or comments.  Ms. Thurraya Kent 
asked to correct spelling of Ms. Tammi Lambert’s name in the minutes.  The Chairman 
confirmed the spelling will be corrected. In the absence of opposition, the Chairman ruled that 
the minutes are approved.   
 
 
Introduction of VDVS staff and guests  
VDVS Commissioner Maxwell introduced the VDVS team members.  The names are recorded 
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above.   
 
Chairman Dick introduced Assistant Secretary Ward, and Military Liaison Tom Crabbs from the 
Secretary’s office. 
 
Update on VDVS (See Attachment 2) 
Chairman Dick asked VDVS Commissioner Maxwell to provide an update on the VDVS 
Operational Status.  He noted that VDVS fully transitioned from a COVID posture to in-person 
services by appointment only.  He commented that outreach is conducted at an agency level. 
 
Commissioner Maxwell commented that the majority of VVFS requests for services relate to 
housing.  There remains a focus on suicide prevention and mental health.  Commissioner 
Maxwell commented on the cemetery effort to reach National Shrine status.   
 
VDVS is coordinating with SCHEV on VMSDEP forecasting.  He noted the SCC involvement 
in a pilot program.  Commissioner Maxwell highlighted Memorial Day services at the Virginia 
War Memorial with approximately 60,000 viewers.  He also highlighted the Women Veterans 
Summit with 900 registrants.   
 
Commissioner Maxwell noted VDVS submitted the Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion plan under 
the One Virginia Plan.  Chairman Dick thanked the Commissioner and noted that Thurraya Kent 
and Kathy Owens visited the Care Centers and welcomed other members to visit as well.   
Commissioner Maxwell also thanked the Board Members and highlighted the commitment to the 
veterans.   
 
Senator Bell asked about the tracking of veteran suicide.  Commissioner Maxwell noted that 
VDVS relies on the Department of Veterans Affairs data.  Senator Bell thanked the 
Commissioner and asked for information from the Department of Veterans Affairs. 
 
Kathy Owens asked about the 41% of resources spent on housing and rent and asked for more 
details.  Commissioner Maxwell commented the range of housing assistance but VDVS is able to 
provide more fidelity.  DC Herthel commented that much of the funding is transition money for 
housing. 
 
Chairman Dick asked if there were any further questions.  No additional questions heard.  
Chairman Dick turned the floor over to Commissioner Maxwell. 
 
VDVS Strategic Priorities  
Commissioner Maxwell noted this brief is to present actions / activities as near-term objectives 
to take the agency forward in serving veterans and their families.  He commented that VDVS is 
positioning as a port of entry for services.   
 
Commissioner Maxwell noted VDVS wants to be a thought leader and create opportunities for 
collaboration.  He commented VDVS plans to resume the Virginia Transition Alliance and the 
Interagency Executive Strategy Committee.   
JLC Chairman Bill Ashton asked if VDVS is involved in the DoD Skillbridge program.  
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Commissioner Maxwell responded that VDVS is involved with this program.  Chairman Ashton 
commented this program is available to businesses across the Commonwealth and assists 
transitioning service members to obtain civilian experiences and skills for their resume.  
 
Commissioner Maxwell commented that the virtual programming the War Memorial provided 
during COVID remains popular, therefore the goal is to optimize both in-person and virtual 
services.  He further commented on the objective for improving outcomes for veterans and their 
families to include readily available assistance for new clients.  He highlighted claims 
adjudication and the appeals success rate as indicators for improved outcomes.  Commissioner 
Maxwell noted the desire for VDVS to have a staff member solely dedicated to Suicide 
Prevention. 
 
Chairman Dick asked about the appeals success rate and noted the Puller Clinic at William & 
Mary.  He asked about external support.  DC Herthel commented on the partnerships with the 
Puller Clinic, William & Mary, and NVLSP.  He noted that VDVS makes referrals to external 
partnerships for assistance with discharge upgrades and general legal assistance.  He commented 
that if appeals cases are unsuccessful at the BVA, NVLSP takes some of those cases to federal 
court at no cost to the veteran.  He further noted NVLSP connects veterans with pro bono legal 
services as well in some circumstances.  Chairman Dick noted the demand for services remains 
high. 
 
Kathy Owens asked the Commissioner if the improvements or enhancements to the War 
Memorial programs involve additional financing.  Commissioner Maxwell responded that 
additional resources are required.  Commissioner Maxwell commented this might include an 
additional staff member or two. 
 
JLC Chairman Ashton asked if VDVS has a youth program coordinator.  Commissioner 
Maxwell highlighted youth education at the War Memorial.  CDC Combs commented that 
VDVS does not have a dedicated youth program coordinator but echoed the Commissioner’s 
comments on the education programs at the War Memorial and further noted those programs are 
targeted to youth.  CDC Combs also noted that the teacher outreach programs are targeted to 
youth programs.  The War Memorial is a popular destination for school groups and scouting 
programs. 
 
AS Ward highlighted the Challenge program in the Virginia National Guard dedicated to helping 
underserved and disadvantaged youth graduate with GEDs. 
 
Commissioner Maxwell continued his brief and commented on the desire for an agency-wide 
Case Management System for holistic connection to services. He noted the need to also support 
growth in social media and outreach. 
 
Commissioner Maxwell discussed challenges in recruiting / retention of staff at the Care Centers 
and noted VDVS efforts to improve competitiveness in this market.  He also discussed the 
commitment to quality of life enhancements for veterans in the Commonwealth.  Commissioner 
Maxwell noted the need for a secure virtual platform to support services. 
Commissioner Maxwell commented on partnerships and trade organizations to facilitate 
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transition from active duty to civilian employment.  He also noted services to justice involved 
veterans and the need to grow this capacity as well.   
 
Commissioner Maxwell commented on the desire for VDVS to formalize outreach program to 
reach the 721,000 veterans across the Commonwealth.  Chairman Dick asked about the goal of 
serving as a Port of Entry, specifically if VDVS desires to be the primary port or one of the 
primary ports of entry.  Commissioner Maxwell responded that VDVS desires to be a port of 
entry, not the only port of entry, but to serve as a leader in the space.  
 
Commissioner Maxwell noted the entrepreneur initiatives in VDVS.  He also commented on the 
need to grow IT capacity within the agency.  He further noted the need to address shortfalls for 
supportive services, such as HR, IT, Finance and Communications.  He also noted the 
commitment to flexible work plans to the extent possible.  He noted the analysis on salary and 
role classification to ensure the current classification is correct. 
 
Commissioner Maxwell commented on the need to identify metrics and measures to achieve 
objectives in support of the Compact and strategic priorities. 
 
Chairman Dick thanked the Commissioner and asked for comments and questions.  None heard.  
Chairman Dick turned the floor over to Julie Waters for the Veterans in the Arts working group.  
 
Veterans in the Arts Report (See attachment 4) 
Ms. Waters noted this is the final report and recommends sun-setting this working group.  She 
noted there are countless groups that offer programs and courses in the arts, but there is no 
central place to find all the programs.  She recommended an effort to coordinate information on 
all the resources.  The working group recommended when time and budget allows, VDVS have 
veterans in the arts coordinator.   
 
Chairman Dick turned the floor over to Carl Bedell for the Benefits Report. 
 
Benefits Working Group Report 
Mr. Bedell reported that Director Donna Williams oversaw a Veteran’s Will Clinic.  More than 
46 veterans received wills from the intake sessions.  Mr. Bedell commented that the Benefits 
staff will receive training in suicide screening to participate in the VISR program.  He further 
noted the opening of the VDVS offices.  Mr. Bedell commented on the staffing shortage 
concerns and further highlighted the time required to become fully accredited once a staff 
member is hired.  He commented on the salary classification review for staff and attorneys and 
offered support from the working group on this effort.  
 
Chairman Dick asked the future of the working group.  Mr. Bedell responded that the working 
group should continue and commented the next steps will follow once the VDVS offices fully 
open.  
 
Chairman Dick asked for additional questions.  None heard. 
 
Education Working Group Report 
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Chairman Dick provided the report on the Education Working Group efforts.  Chairman Dick 
noted the Virginia law that mandated the 7 Community Colleges with the highest number of 
student veterans were required to establish an office dedicated to student veteran support.  The 
four-year schools were not mandated to do so, therefore the working group focused on the how 
the four-year schools were providing support services to veterans.  The working group’s efforts 
on surveying student veterans is still a focus of effort and Chairman Dick commented he 
identified two PhD. Candidates at William and Mary Law School who will assist with revising 
the survey.  Chairman Dick noted the working group is resetting and moving forward.  He asked 
for questions. 
 
Bill Ashton asked if the working group contacted the nonprofit organization student Veterans of 
America to ask if there is a chapter at each school.  Chairman Dick confirmed that the working 
group did contact the nonprofit organization.  
 
Chairman Dick asked if there was any opposition to sunsetting the Veterans in the Arts working 
group as recommended by Ms. Julie Waters.  No opposition heard.  Chairman Dick thanked Ms. 
Waters for her work. 
 
Future Working Groups 
Chairman Dick opened up the floor to discuss a working group to assist VDVS measure its 
progress to meeting objectives. 
 
Kathy Owens recommended VDVS prioritize higher-ticket items / programs so members of the 
Board can contribute at-will. 
 
Chairman Dick thanked Ms. Owens.  Chairman Dick noted Dan Helmer’s request to be part of 
the working group.  Chairman Dick asked Vice-Chairman Lambert to head the working group.  
Ms. Lambert agreed to set up the working group with a focus of developing metrics to assess 
progress in accomplishing objectives. 
 
Kathy Owens commented that if metrics can be identified prior to the upcoming legislative 
session, so those metrics are available for members to advocate for VDVS budget items with 
legislatures.  
 
Ms. Lambert asked for a POC within VDVS.  Commissioner Maxwell thanked the Board for 
establishing the working group and referred Ms. Lambert to the VDVS Director of Policy and 
Planning.   
 
Chairman Dick proposed that a working group focused on VDVS measures and metrics be 
established and asked for comments or objections.  None heard.  Chairman Dick recognized 
Delegate Helmer’s willingness to participate on the working group and asked other members to 
contact Ms. Lambert . 
 
Chairman Dick asked for any additional proposals for a working group.  Delegate Murphy 
commented on her intention to continue with holding Women Veterans Roundtables across the 
Commonwealth.  
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Delegate Helmer asked about a working group focused on the needs of economically 
disadvantaged veterans. 
 
Chairman Dick asked Mr. Lesinski from the VSF for comments.  Mr. Lesinski commented the 
VSF works with VDVS on employment transition support.  
 
Chairman Dick commented it is an unspecified task of each working group and further 
commented if the working groups believe a more targeted working group needs to be 
established, they should bring that forward to the BVS. 
 
Delegate Helmer agreed and noted a focused effort on veterans in need leading up to the 
legislative session, targeting those veterans disadvantaged by their service. 
 
DC Annie Walker commented on an initiative with the Hampton Roads Veterans Employment 
Center titled ALICE – Asset Limited Income Constrained Employed population.  The center is 
Hampton Roads focuses on transitioning service members who desire training to become 
employable and veterans who are employed but living below the poverty line. 
 
Bill Ashton commented on the SNAP – Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program.  He noted 
his work with the state of Arizona to determine if that state’s VSO’s are able to ask questions to 
determine if the veteran is food insecure, and then assist the veteran begin the SNAP application.  
 
Chairman Dick thanked Mr. Ashton.  
 
JLC Report (See Attachment 5) 
Chairman Ashton commented on the May 14 JLC meeting and noted the VDVS strategic 
priorities.  He commented on a tax exemption initiative the Fleet Reserve will likely propose for 
the JLC 2022 initiative to expand the benefit to surviving spouses of those who died on active 
duty.  Chairman Ashton noted his term as Chairman of the JLC concluded on June 30th 2021. 
 
Chairman Dick thanked Chairman Ashton for his insight and input during his time with the BVS. 
 
VSF Report (See Attachment 6) 
Ms. Robin Beres noted the VSF meeting on June 10th and commented on the VDVS Strategic 
Priorities.  She noted the Dominion Energy Charity Classic’s support of the VSF.  She further 
noted the development committees work advocating for new donors and partnerships.  Ms. Beres 
commented on fundraising campaigns.  The Next VSF meeting is scheduled for September 9, 
2021.  
 
Virginia War Memorial Foundation  
Ms. Seay commented on the importance of youth education programs and noted online 
programming with a focus on local history and the relevance to educators across the 
Commonwealth.  She commented on the exhibit opening in the fall entitled Who they were, Lives 
worth knowing.  Ms. Seay also commented on in-person events returning in the fall.  Ms. Seay 
noted the need for volunteers and communication to non-veterans as well as veterans. 
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Good of the Order Report 
Chairman Dick highlighted that the June 29 meeting is the final meeting for three members who 
completed their terms: Julie Waters, Frank Reyes, and Lyla Kohistany.  On behalf of the Board, 
Chairman Dick extended gratitude and thanks for their support of the veteran community and 
support.   
 
Chairman Dick asked for further comments. 
 
Kathy Owens asked for information on application for BVS vacancies.  Chairman Dick referred 
Ms. Owens to the Commonwealth’s website.   
 
Bill Ashton mentioned the next JLC meeting July 14 at the War Memorial. 
 
Commissioner Maxwell highlighted and thanked Ms. Julie Waters for her work with the Virginia 
Women Veterans Summit. 
 
Ms. Owens commented the F-22 FRS Training Squadron will be permanently moved from 
Florida to Langley, creating several hundred new jobs. She further commented on the Navy 
establishment of the Aerial Vehicle Operator Warrant Officer Community.  
 
Chairman Dick thanked Ms. Owens and asked for any further reports. None heard. 
 
New Business 
Chairman Dick commented on a letter received proposing modifications of state cemeteries 
administrative procedures to include an online status board for information about the current 
number of grave sites, date for full capacity and burial fees.  Chairman Dick commented the 
proposal in the letter to eliminate the spousal burial fee.  Chairman Dick asked a Board member 
to work with the JLC to consider this proposal.   
 
Public Comment 
No comment heard. 
 
Wrap Up & Adjournment 
Ms. Lambert thanked Ms. Waters and VDVS for the Women’s Summit and asked that the 
Summit be live-streamed next year. 
 
Chairman Dick asked for a motion to adjourn.  Kathy Owens made the motion, seconded by 
Delegate Fowler.  In the absence of any objections, the motion carried. 
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ATTACHMENT 1 
 

BOARD OF VETERANS SERVICES 
 

AGENDA 
 

ELECTRONIC MEETING 
 

I. Opening and Pledge of Allegiance – Michael Dick, BVS Chairman (10:00 – 10:02) 
 

II. Roll Call and Quorum Determination – Michael Dick, BVS Chairman (10:02 – 
10:10) 

 
III. Approval of Agenda – Michael Dick, BVS Chairman (10:10 – 10:15) 

 
IV. Approval of Minutes of the April 16, 2021 meeting – Michael Dick, BVS 

Chairman (10:15 – 10:20) 
 

V. Introduction of VDVS staff and guests – Michael Dick, BVS Chairman (10:20 – 
10:30) 

 
VI. Update on current VDVS operational status – John Maxwell, VDVS Commissioner 

(10:30 – 10:35) 
 

VII. Operationalizing VDVS Strategic Priorities – John Maxwell, VDVS Commissioner 
(10:35 – 10:50) 
 

VIII. Working Group Reports 
a.  Veterans in the Arts – Julie Waters (10:50 – 11:00) 
b.  Benefits – Carl Bedell (11:00 – 11:10) 
c.  Education – Michael Dick, BVS Chairman (11:10 – 11:20) 
d.  Possible Future Working Groups – Michael Dick, BVS Chairman (11:20 - 
11:30)  
 

IX. Reports (11:30 – 11:45) 
a. Joint Leadership Council – William Ashton, JLC Chairman 
b. Veterans Services Foundation – Jack Lanier, VSF 2nd Vice Chairman 
c. Virginia War Memorial Foundation – Linda Schreiner, VWMF Chairman 

 
X. New Business: (11:45 – 11:50) 

a. “Good of the Order” Reports – all members 
b. Other new business – as requested by members 

 
XI. Public comment (11:50 – 11:55) – Michael Dick, BVS Chairman 

 
XII. Wrap Up & Adjourn – Michael Dick, BVS Chairman (11:55 – 12:00) 

* Next Meeting 11 August 
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ATTACHMENT 2 
 

VDVS Operational Update 
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ATTACHMENT 3 
 

VDVS Strategic Priorities 
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ATTACHMENT 4 
 

Veterans in the Arts Working Group Report to BVS 
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ATTACHMENT 5 

 
JLC Report to BVS 
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ATTACHMENT 6 
 

VSF Report to the BVS 

 


